

      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

 

 

 

 

A meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 17th July, in the meeting room at the Institute, Great Abington.
Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mrs Jane Bowen, Mrs Gaynor Farrant, Mrs Liz Sainsbury, Mrs Pennie Zimmern, Stephen Johnson via Skype, Paula Harper (Clerk), County Councillor Henry Batchelor, District Councillor Tony Orgee and four members of the public. 


Meeting started at 7.15pm

26. OPEN FORUM – A parishioner highlighted the difficulty drivers experience leaving Cutting Road onto Pampisford Road due to overgrown hedges on both sides of the Cutting Road; the Clerk had already written to one owner and was requested to write to the owners of Cutting House and Mrs Annais who has overgrown hedges blocking the visibility splay as drivers leave North Road onto the Newmarket Road – Action Clerk.

The concerns about the lack of path on Pampisford Road should be resolved by the planned path to be built by the developers on Pampisford Road ; this path will run from the High Street to the footpath. 
Mr and Mrs Rumble expressed their concern about the lack of spaces at the village school to accommodate village children; their 5 year old grandson would be relocating to the village and they had been advised that that he was unlikely to get a place. They would hear the outcome of their application to the County Council on 21st July. Bernie Talbot explained that the County Council made decisions on who got an places at the school, and that the lack of spaces at the school had been discussed with the Head teacher and the Council officer who allocates spaces. 
Trees need removing and cutting back along the path between Chalky Road and Pampisford Road. There is also a large chunk of concrete that is sticking up and could trip people up near the barrier. Action Clerk to ask the Rights of Way team to deal with these hazards, as well as the landowner and then if required to get a quote for the workto be done by the council.

27. APOLOGIES - Miss Louise Patten sent apologies, and Stephen Johnson participated in the meeting via Skype
28. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FOR THE LAST MEETINGS – The minutes from the meetings held on 15th May, 8th and 22nd June 2017 were approved and signed.. 

29. DO ANY COUNCILLORS HAVE INTERESTS TO DECLARE IN ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED DURING THE MEETING? DO ANY COUNCILLORS HAVE ANY BENEFITS/GIFTS TO DECLARE? None were declared
30. ACTIONS FROM THE LAST MEETING 

a) The reflective chicane sign on Pampisford Road had been replaced with a new one.
b) Repairs to lights on Pampisford Road - The three lights had been reported again, but no one was sure if they were working.
c) A letter has been sent to Anne Jedrzejewski about overgrown hedge blocking the view of the  road at junction.

d) Outcome of Clerk’s research on buying new lap top, printer, packages and set up costs.- £743.94. Pennie Zimmern proposed that the computer, printer and programmes be purchased which was seconded by Liz Sainsbury with the support of all councillors.
e) Clerk has circulated meeting dates to councillors as requested.

f) Update on speed reduction measures on Newmarket Road. The officer had confirmed that no further work would be undertaken on the length of Newmarket Road within Great Abington parish. Jane Bowen said the signage meets the minimal requirement, but the County Council officer said that  the signs were within their standards. The signs erected are obscured by bushes that are the responsibility of landowners, no the Highway Dept so they were not cut back when the signs were erected. according to the Highway dept  According to the Highway dept, this section of the  Newmarket Road didn’t meet the criteria for 50 mph signs,.
g) Update on seeking permission from Granta Park to create a river walk and the approximate cost of fencing. As security would be dramatically increased at Granta Park, with local residents excluded from their site from 31st July, the plan for new path cannot be continued. Granta Park has said it will review the security situation after a couple of months.
h) Request for landowner to remove the ‘Private property’ signs from the Millbank path. Bernie Talbot suggested that it was not worth perusing the removal of these signs in the light of the Grant a Park closure. 
i) To obtain consent to plant flowers on the verge the council needs to complete a form. Councillors agreed to install two ground level flower beds at the entrance to Magna Close.  Action : Clerk to obtain permission.
31. REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR HENRY BATCHELOR

Local Highway Improvement Initiative (LHI) the opportunity to apply for funds opens in July and closes at the end of September. Changes to the scheme now include the costs of officers time, and a new website to explain the scheme and the likely cost of a scheme, like double yellow lines. Officers would come to parish to help work up a scheme but there would be a cost. Action: Clerk to ask Hildersham Parish Council whether they would support the application for funds to make the centre of Great Abington safer around the school and shop. The Highway Dept would holding an open day in September to look around the depot and talk with officers.
The County Council had formed a new committee called communities and partnership committee to engage more with local groups and stakeholders; the contact for our area was Lena Joseph.
There would be a consultation on re-designating Children’s centres (Linton, Fulbourn and Linton) for other purposes to save funds as they seemed to be underused; the consultation would end on 22nd September..
The County was in early talks with Balfour Beatty about update street lights to LED bulbs.

Some companies were offering a home delivery pharmacy service which could affect the local health centres and pharmacies.

Cambridgeshire Police now have a website to report poor parking; Henry Batchelor to forward the details to the Clerk.
32. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR TONY ORGEE – see separate report
A planning committee would meet on 2nd August to reconsider the planning application to build houses at Strawberry Farm. The Linton Road planning application was likely to be considered at the end of August.

Councillor Orgee suggested the council submit a joint response to the application to build a settlement of 5000 houses near Great Chesterford.

Three members of the public and Henry Batchelor left the meeting.

33. FINANCE

a) An additional cheque for £200.00 for the Cambridge Fencing and Forestry Co was approved and signed too, although the Clerk was asked not to send the payment until a gap between the fence and gate had been fenced – action Bernie Talbot to contact the contractor. 
Councillors authorised the payments in the table below; this was proposed by Jane Bowen and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors. 

b) Income – VAT of £493.20. 

c) The Finance working party went through the items highlighted in the internal auditor’s report and the invoices on 4th July.
d) The annual return had been sent to the external auditor. 
e) From 1st April 2017 an increase in the Clerks pay to £10.099/hr (from 9.99/hr) was set by NALC; the Council approved this increase which was proposed by Pennie Zimmern and seconded by Gaynor Farrant, with the support of all councillors.
	Action Clerk :It was suggested that spent section 106 funds be removed from the table.
 
Income and Expenditure against Budget 2017--2018

	
	Actual £
	Budget £

	Income
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 

	Precept
	6000.00
	12000.00

	Interest
	14.05
	22.00

	Section 106 funds
	0.00
	0.00

	Section 106 interest
	31.35
	44.00

	Others
	596.93
	200.00

	Bus trip
	55.00
	 

	VAT
	493.20
	350.00

	Neighbourhood Plan grant 
	1443.00
	 

	Total
	8633.53
	12616.00

	Expenditure
	 
	 

	Wages/PAYE
	807.92
	2397.60

	General admin. (Auditors & broadband)
	756.26
	1600.00

	Maintenance of pedestrian lighting 
	
	612.37

	Pavement maintenance (R £3K)
	
	0

	Insurance
	
	877.94

	Recreation Ground Committee precept
	
	3937.50

	Section 137 
	
	500.0000

	General maintenance (f/beds shelter seat)
	
	200.0000

	Churchyard maintenance(grass/hedges/pests)
	78.00
	550.00

	Village Bus trips 
	
	500.00

	Donations (British Red cross/GAPS,)
	
	300.00

	First aid courses costs 
	
	100.00

	Churchyard fencing & safety(£10k 2015-6)
	3802.00
	 

	LHI Contribution to A1307 signs
	
	1000.00

	Neighbourhood Plan
	160.00
	0

	Total
	       5,604.183 
	     12,575.41 


This table excludes the payments and receipts detailed below

* Funds from earmarked reserves from previous years budgets

Other earmarked funds are: £15,000 for procurement of amenity facilities, village funds £1100, footway repairs £3,000, and £930.05 for new computer equipment for the future

Payment to be authorised by councilors:

	101109
	Abington Institute 
	Hall hire May to June 
	£172.00

	101110
	Paula Harper 
	Pay June & July and back pay to pay increase in April 
	£326.72

	101111
	Post Office Ltd
	Tax for June & July and back pay
	£81.60

	101112
	Mike Gutteridge 
	Internal auditor
	£138.00

	101113
	Little Abington Parish Council 
	Contribution towards ford maintenance
	£45.00

	101114
	Michael Diggins 
	Payment  to replace lost chq 101006 for cleaning bus shelter in 2015.
	£25.00

	101115
	Cambridge Fencing & Forestry 
	Additional gate in fencing
	£200.00


Bank balances as at 31st May 2017

Community Account - £9,974.93  

Business Interest - £39,153.33

Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £8.071.62

Section 106 funds to be used within 10 years of SCDC receiving the funds:

	Dwelling
	s. 106 funds
	Deadline for spending funds
	Funds spent
	Project funds used for 
	Balance to spend

	34 Magna Close
	£3,104.38 open space facilities
	8th September 2020
	£3,104.38
	Buy Recreation Ground land
	0

	1 Magna Close
	£2,244.90

Open space facs  
	4th February 2021
	£45.62

£1,000.00

£1,199.28
	Buy Recreation Ground land total cost £3,150.00.

Outdoor gym equipment

Access licence for Rec Ground.
	0.

	44 North Road
	£1,974.33 open space  

£513.04

community facilities  
	13th July 2021
	£300.72

£1,673.61

£513.04
	Access licence for Rec Ground.

Rec Gd. Shelter.

Institute projector
	0



	104 High Street
	£4,258.90 

Open space infrastructure 

£718.78 community facilities  
	22nd February 2022
	£443.14

£386.96
	Rec.Gd.Shelter

Institute 

projector = £900 in total
	£3,815.76 outdoor facilities 

community facilities  

£331.82

	1 Pampisford Road-Cutting House
	£3,286.99 public open space 

£543.22

community facilities  
	24th September 2024
	
	
	£3,286.99

£543.22

	Totals
	£16,644.54
	
	£8,666.75
	
	£7,977.79+interest


34. PLANNING

To be discussed at meeting:

S/2106/17/FL – Land adjacent to the Amenities Building 6, Granta Park – erection of day nursery and associated parking, cycle provision and landscaping. 
The council objected to the plan with concerns about safety, as cars could lose control and crash into fencing, as it is located in a car park. The layout and density concerns were the space was insufficient for the potential users and there was not enough outside space, and the classrooms were too small. It was not fit for purpose.
S/2349/17/FL – J.Tilley, 45 North Road – demolition of existing dwelling & erection of new dwelling.

The council objected to plan with concerns about the plans not depicting the all the buildings or the house correctly.
The plan did not conform to the emerging neighbourhood plan policy for the area as the planned house was higher than the existing house and was not on the footprint of an existing building. It felt that it was imperative that the new dwelling was a replacement for the existing dwelling which should be demolished as soon as the new house was completed.

Appeals to be discussed:

Does the council wish to modify, withdraw or add to the comments already made about the following applications that have gone to appeal?

S/3371/16/FL- Mr & Mrs Parkin, 33 Magna Close- new dwelling  - The council felt that no new comments were required
S/0443/17/LD-Mr J.Tilley, 45 North Road – certificate of lawful development – to reduce the height of a timber framed building to 4 metres to be used as outbuilding for dwelling. - The council felt that no new comments were required

Parish Council recommendations:

S/1875/17/FL –Mr John Russell, Illumina, The Watson Building, 11 Granta Park – construct metal framed clear poly carbonate skinned cycle shelter for existing cycle rack.
Parish Council recommended approval on 22.06.17

S/1881/17/FL –Mr Lindsay Butchart, 30 South Road- demolish existing building and build new dwelling with work space.

Parish Council recommended approval on 22.06.17

District Council decisions:

S/1530/17/LB-Patterson-Lee, Molet House, 109 High Street – replacement windows and repoint chimney

Parish Council recommended approval on 15.05.17

District Council approved on 20.06.17

S/1217/17/FL – Higgins & Boughton-Fox, 61 North Road- 2 storey extension and internal alterations

Parish Council recommended approval on 02.05.17

District Council approved on 05.06.17

S/1262/17/FL – Smith and Turner, 5 Magna Close – first floor extension, increase porch and move stairs

Parish Council recommended approval on 02.05.17

District Council approved on 06.06.17

S/1077/17/FL – Waters, 82 High Street- new barn adjacent to cottage

Parish Council recommended approval on 19.04.17

District Council refused on 23.06.17

S/0908/17/FL – Gnanapragasam, 6 Lewis Crescent – extension

Parish Council recommended approval on 19.04.17

District Council approved on 11.05.17

35. ISSUES RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

a) Closure of the top of the High Street from 17-25th July. An officer at the County Council had agreed to erect a sign saying ‘Business as usual’ for local businesses. It was agreed the notice given to the community was very poor from both the County Council and Hill Residential and that the signs suggested that the whole village was closed.
b) The length of the grass at the entrance to Magna Close. The grass had been cut.
c) Suggestion that the Clerk’s contact details be displayed at the play area to enable people to report breakages or any work required. Bernie Talbot suggested that the committee consider another option as it would create another layer of communication- action Louise Patten to pass on this comment to the committee. 
d) Parking at the entrance to Mortlock Gardens. It was suggested that double yellow lines could be put at the entrance to Mortlock Gardens and Lewis Crescent and that the council could pay this cost up to £3,000, which was proposed by Jane Bowen and seconded by Gaynor Farrant, with the support of all councillors. 

Action Clerk to arrange a meeting with the Highway Dept.
36. REVIEW OF THE INTERNAL AUDITORS REPORT AND ACTIONS REQUIRED.

a) Amendment to the financial regulations to include bank transfers would be circulated to be considered by  councilors - Action Clerk.

b) Change to the way figures are reported at the meeting to ensure greater accuracy. The year to date statement  would include cheques authorised and signed at the last council meeting only and not cheques authorised at the current meeting to improve accuracy.
	


37. REPORT FROM THE RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE

Nothing to report
38. REPORT FROM THE LIAISON MEETING WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM LITTLE ABINGTON PC

Action Clerk to ask Little Abington Parish Council if they have agreed to help subsidise the cost of the coach trip.

Action Clerk to check if both councils and the Recreation Ground Committee are all insuring the play equipment; this council to have this part of the insurance policy removed for the recreation ground play equipment. In the future play equipment insurance will be required for any play apparatus on the new development sites.
Babraham Institute cycle-way – good cycle maps are available.
A leader for the possible community orchard by Linton Road had been identified.

Noise issues from TWI had not been resolved, people were asked to keep a log of the problems experienced.

New dog fouling signs had been put up.

A contact number to report river pollution had been put up by the bridge.

A welcome pack with a directory would be prepared for the summer of 2018 to be given to new residents.

Little Abington Parish Council planned to buy litter pickers and luminous jackets for the litter pick; Liz Sainsbury proposed that this council contribute to the cost, which was seconded by Gaynor Farrant with the support of all councilors.
On 28th October a Repair Café event would be held at the Institute with MacKays supplying equipment.
Jane Bowen left the meeting.

39. REPORT FROM THE COMMITTEE FOR ABINGTON HOUSING (CAH)

a) Update- The Linton Road development site was likely to be discussed by the Planning Committee at the District council in August or September. Bernie Talbot spoke at the Local Plan hearing about the development sites in the Abingtons. The inspector was told that there was opposition to the Church Lane site as the houses had increased from the planned 6 to 9 but support for the Linton Road site. 
 

40. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

a) Update – The plan was about to go out to pre-submission consultation which would run until 18th September.

It was hoped that the referendum would be held at the end of the year.
41. CORRESPONDENCE 

a) Emails from Dr Gnanapragasam about cars parking close to the junction in Lewis Crescent. Action: Clerk to arrange meeting with Highway Dept. 
b) Councillors invited to summer drinks by the Parish Nurse Management Group on 16th August at Common House, West Wrattting; a response is required by 9th August; no one was able to attend. 

c) Concern about the condition of the path up the High Street towards Pampisford Road, the Highway Dept. have filled some holes at the corner of Lewis Crescent. 

d) The council agreed  to renew its subscription of Clerks and Councillors Direct - £12.00/6 mths; this was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Bernie Talbot with the support of all councillors- action Clerk.
e)Section 106 agreement provision for development of land north of Pampisford Road;  £32,215.72 contribution towards updating and improving the existing play area, £21,923.70 towards improving and enlarging the multisport area to enable it to be used for a wide range of activities including tennis, 5-a-side football and cricket and £9,953.40 to improve village Institute facilities including areas of new flooring, new curtains and storage and a new boiler. The council authorised the signing of this agreement by two councillors; this was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Bernie Talbot with the support of all councillors. 

f) Uttlesford District Council Consultation on Local Plan regulation 18- a response should be received by 4th September; what comment does the council wish to make? Action:Required by 4th September Bernie suggested the council base its response upon a draft to be written by someone from the A1307 Parish forum meeting.
42. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA on 18th September  
Amendment to the financial regulations. 
Meeting closed at 9.50pm

